TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 6th February 2017
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 
Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington 
Councillor John Dransfield
Councillor Beverley Robinson 

Cllr Paul White
Cllr Ruth Crompton

Cllr Ian Hartley



Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price
Cllr David Storey
Apologies: Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Adrian Foulkes                 Also present : Therese Edmonds 
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 5th December 2016 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed Cllr Robinson, seconded Cllr Reyner
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  Cllr’s Hodgson and Hartley declared an interest in Planning Application 804/581 from Lancashire County Council
Police Matters
We currently do not have any dedicated Police coverage for the Rural area.  Adele Waddington to write to the Police and copy the Police and Crime Commissioner asking when someone will be appointed to the position.
County Councillor Paul White

CCllr White advised that he still has some money available for projects.  Cllr Robinson advised that her project for the willow weaving is being followed up.  CCllr White asked that any projects in the pipeline be completed ASAP.  CCllr White will send the link to apply for funding to Adele who will forward onto all present at the meeting.
CCllr White has written to the chief executive at Lancashire County Council asking for the library transfer to be pushed through so that the project plans can be started very soon.  The building could temporarily be transferred to Pendle Borough Council, then to the Community Centre Trustees, but this is to be confirmed.  

Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that she has a maypole if one is required for the May Day that the Community Centre Trustees are organising.  There was a Garden Festival meeting held on the same evening as the Parish Council meeting, and once the outcome of the meeting is found, Adele to confirm to all whether it will continue this year, or be resurrected for next year.

Cllr Robinson advised that some of the potholes around the village have been repaired but the quality of the repairs is very poor and the tarmac is coming out already.  CCllr White advised that Lancashire County Council have been given money from central government to repair potholes.  He will ensure the ones needed around the Parish are included on the list

Cllr Hodgson asked that the road-sweeper goes into the centre of Wycoller.  There is a lot of debris on the road.  CCllr White to request this.

Cllr Dransfield asked about services in Wycoller.  The Wildlife Trust was interested in taking over these services, but the deal has not been agreed.  There is a query over whether services will continue beyond April 2017, and CCllr White will provide some costings for the running of the area.

Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Steven Hounslow has done 36 hours in December and January.  Cllr Hodgson has a recycling permit so he can take the debris from the bushes at Harambee Surgery garden to the tip.  In Cllr Hodgson’s absence, Adele Waddington will arrange for Craig Smith to remove the waste once the trailer is full.

The entry form for North West In Bloom has been received.  The cost is £50 for a Large Village.  Cllr Crompton proposed that we enter again.  Seconded Cllr Reyner, put to vote – all in favour.
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Colne and District Committee

There is currently an appeal for the proposed house to the rear of Hollin Hall Barn and enforcement for 2 caravans off Hall Road.  Cllr Dransfield advised that the Local Plan part 2 will be sent out for consultation within the next 2 weeks. 
Neighbourhood Plan

The next meeting is being held on Wednesday 8th February, looking at the site assessments and settlement boundaries.  There was a great meeting in January, and Jonathan Dicken from Pendle Borough Council has given the steering group some extremely valuable advice.
Allotments
The site maps still have not been received.  Adele has created an A3 outline of the whole area for Cllr Storey to start working on.  Cllr Dransfield will help with measuring if required.  The trees at the rear of the garages towards Lambeth Street have been dealt with and the debris removed.  There is a lot of rubbish that has been uncovered to the rear of the garages.  Adele to write to the garage tenants to request that this is removed.  The allotment tenants will need to put up a fence to ensure there is a definitive border between the allotments and the garage site.  Cllr Storey has been onto plots 8 and 9, where there were some hens, but nobody has been seen there in a long time.  Cllr Storey confirmed that all the hens are dead and have been for some time.  Adele to write to the tenant and ask them to remove the dead birds and any belongings urgently.
Adele has identified 5 allotments that could be rented out immediately, so will write to the next people on the waiting list and offer them for free until the beginning of April.

Survey of Garages
Garage number 16 has been returned to the Parish Council.  Cllr Storey advised that he approached the owner some years ago and offered to take the garage on, but she never responded to him.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that Cllr Storey gets first refusal on this, seconded Cllr Hartley, put to vote – all in favour.  Cllr Storey will assess the cost of removing the old garage and advise whether he is still willing to remove it and replace.
Scott McFadyen has removed his garage at site SG4 and requested a new one which is too big.  Adele has been and measured the site and requested that it is no wider than 3.5 metres. 
Green Meadows/Horse Trough at Gladstone Terrace – water issues
Lancashire County Council have been to inspect the water trough and advised there are no problems there.  The water is still coming underneath, so CCllr White will ask LCC to contact Adele to meet them there to discuss the issue.
Lancashire County Council have been to inspect the escape of water from Green Meadow and agreed that it is an issue.  They will pursue.

Sign at Cotton Tree

Following a request from a resident about a sign to determine where Cotton Tree is, it was discussed and as it is not a hamlet within the parish, it was decided that it does not need to be defined.  As part of a bigger project, it was suggested that some information boards be created to put all around the village detailing the heritage.  The Millennium garden is an ideal place for one of these showing the Cotton Trees.

Harambee Surgery Garden Area Footpaths
The Lengthsman has chopped a lot of the bushes back on the garden area, but the paths need attention as they have grassed over.  The boards and posts have rotted and need replacing after the grass has been sprayed to kill it.  Cllr Hodgson to see if David Hodgson can assist.
Transfer of Services/Land at Skipton Road

Adele Waddington has received a confirmation from Philip Mousdale that the land at Skipton Road next to the Victorian toilet should be transferred to the Parish Council once it has been agreed by the Executive.  He will start the process so it can be completed soon.  As ther are vehicles that already park on this area, they will have first refusal on paying to park there.  It was proposed by Cllr Hartley that they should pay the same at 
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those at Cotton Tree, which would be £120 for the financial year 2017/8.  Seconded Cllr Reyner, put to vote – all in favour.  Cllr Hodgson to supply Adele Waddington with a copy of his term s and conditions so she can start putting together some for this area.
Parish Council Vacancies

Unfortunately, Nick Elliot can no longer offer his time for the vacancy at Cotton Tree.  Adele to create a leaflet which will be dropped to all properties in Cotton Tree, Winewall and Wycoller.  The vacancy in the Trawden area will be covered by a ‘floating’ Councillor from the Community Centre Trustees.  The Parish Council will, in return have a ‘floating’ trustee with the Community Centre so that we can work more closely together and support each other where required.  

Parish Matters

Cllr Robinson advised that the gulley sucker was on Colne Road last week and he managed to uncover a drain that has been covered for a long time.  There is a lot of foliage on the wall above the drain which is contributing to the blockage.  Cllr Crompton and Adele Waddington to approach the owner and ask that they either remove it, or if they give permission for it to be removed for them.

Cllr Robinson asked about the coping stones on the wall at the Church corner that have been stolen.  After a discussion, Cllr Hodgson proposed that the stones be replaced with like for like, seconded Cllr Hartley, put to vote – all in favour.  Adele Waddington to order the work to be completed.

Cllr Robinson asked about the Great British Spring Clean day.  She will ask the Trawden in Bloom team if they can participate.  Adele Waddington to ask Pendle Borough Council for the equipment required.

Cllr Robinson advised that there are more volunteers for Trawden in bloom, therefore, some more of the high-vis vests are required.  She has received a quote from Textstyles for £50 including VAT.  Cllr Dransfield proposed that we order them, seconded by Cllr Crompton, put to vote – all in favour.

There are issues with inconsiderate parking on Colne Road.  Adele to dig out the old ‘Please park considerately’ posters and let Cllr Crompton have these then they can be displayed in the problem areas.

It was reported that there are hens outside at the top of Goose Green.  They should currently be inside due to the bird flu outbreak.  Adele to report.

Planning Applications
Planning Appeal: Hollin Hall Barn Hollin Hall Trawden 

Proposed Development: Full: Erection of a detached dwelling house and change of use of agricultural land to residential use. 

Planning Inspectorate Ref: APP/E2340/W/16/3157278 

Local Authority Appeal Ref: 16/0019/AP/REFUSE 

Planning Application Ref: 16/0300/FUL 

Mr C Shapcott has appealed to the Secretary of State against the Council’s decision

APPLICATION: 16/0792/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of a detached domestic double garage. AT: Oak Cottage Bright Terrace Trawden FOR: Mr D. Walker CONSULTATION Deadline: Please send me your comments by: 26th January 2017

Sent to all Councillors 5th January 2017 for comments

Comments received from Cllr Robinson from a member of the public and passed onto Planning

APPLICATION: 16/0827/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of single storey extension to rear and enlargement of doorway on gable elevation. 

AT: 7 Bank Street Trawden Colne 

FOR: Mr & Mrs K. & E. A. Bradbury & Hoyle 

CONSULTATION Deadline : Please send me your comments by: 27th January 

Sent to all Councillors 9th January 2017 for comments

Responses received from Cllr Hodgson and Robinson – no objections.  Response sent to planning

APPLICATION: 17/0017/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Formation of doorway from window on North elevation. 

AT: Bough Gap Barn 2 Keighley Road Trawden 

FOR: Mr A. Jeffrey 
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CONSULTATION Deadline : Please send me your comments by: 1st February 2017 

Response sent that the Council has no objections

APPLICATION: 17/0003/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Change of use from pet grooming parlour to residential annexe associated with existing dwelling. 

AT: Lower Beardshaw Head Burnley Road Trawden 

FOR: Mr A. Pulidori 

CONSULTATION Deadline : Please send me your comments by: 14th February 2017 

(Read this in conjunction with planning application 16/0579/HHO)

Objections are that it should not be used as a holiday let, or the new garage be used as anything but a garage. There are concerns that this is already being used as a holiday let or bed and breakfast as one of the Councillors has seen evidence of this.  
Application received from LCC for a definitive map modification order – upgrade to public bridleway of public footpaths from Burnley Road to Antley Gate, with part addition of bridleway, Trawden.  The Councillors could see both sides to this proposal, but feel that it would have no detrimental effect on the whole parish.  There are no objections to this proposal.
Correspondence

Bank statement received

Notification of a meeting of The Council which is to be held on 15th December 2016

Invitation to attend a meeting regarding the transfer of Parks on 5th January 2017

Notification of a meeting of the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel which is to be held on 13th December 2016

Notification of a meeting of Fairtrade Group which is to be held on 16th January 2017

Email received from Pendle Borough Council following the request that the new Black Poplar Trees at Cotton Tree are protected with a Tree Protection Order. ‘The trees are in the conservation area but will not be big enough yet to be protected so I will take a look at them to assess if they merit separate protection by TPO’

Information regarding the Community Governance Review received from Pendle Borough Council

Pendle Scrutiny Bulletin received

Notice of a meeting of the Scrutiny Panel on 17th January 2017

Information received from Reece Safety regarding grit bins

Notification of the Big Big Tree plant taking place at Alkincoates Park on 18th January 2017

Notification of the Events in Green Spaces happening January to March in all local parks.  Sent to all councillors

Notification of the Great British Spring Clean happening 3-5th March 2017.  Would we like to participate?

Notification of the Countryside Access Forum meeting which is taking place on Monday 23rd January 20172pm

Email received from Cllr White regarding the services in Wycoller

Notice of the Accounts and Audit Committee on Wednesday 25th January

Notes received from the last Fairtrade meeting
Response received from Pendle Borough Council advising 17 properties have had their Council Tax precept included in Colne instead of Trawden.  This matter is now in hand and will be rectified

Confirmation received from Philip Mousdale that he will begin the transfer process of the land on Skipton Road where the Victorian Toilet is.

Minutes of the Pendle Countryside Access Forum received from 23rd January 2017

Any suggestions welcomed for the Scrutiny Team to investigate from April 2017

Email received from the Community Centre Trustees regarding mutual voluntary representation at each other’s meetings.
Finance
Bank transfer of £414 to Steven Hounslow for December and January hours
Cheque for £165 to Raymond Smith Haulage Ltd for the stone to repair the rear of Cotton Tree Lane
Cheque for £50 for the North West in Bloom entry
Meeting closed 9.35pm – next meeting 6th March 2017

Meeting dates : 6th March, 3rd April, 8th May, 5th June, 3rd July, 4th Sept, 2nd Oct, 6th Nov, 4th Dec    34/2017
